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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:35 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.  Today we will continue to receive testimony filed as rebuttal to the evidence presented in response to the proposed negotiated service agreement between the Postal Service and Capital One Services, Inc.



This morning we will her testimony from PostCom et al. witness Robert Posch.  We will also hear testimony from the Postal Service witness, B. Kelly Eakin.



As I mentioned yesterday, I want to try to clean up loose ends this morning.  I have given the reporter for the transcript copies of three documents that I am admitting into evidence.




(The documents referred to were marked for identification and received into evidence.)



They are the errata submitted by the Postal Service Witness Wilson on February 5, the revised interrogatory answers submitted by Newspaper Association of America Witness Kent on February 21 that takes account of the Wilson errata, and the answer of the Newspaper Association of America Witness Kent to a question posed during his cross-examination by counsel for Capital One, Inc.  That answer also was provided on February 21.



Does any participant have any procedural matters to raise at this time?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Mr. Volner?



MR. VOLNER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Association for Postal Commerce, et al. call Robert Posch.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. PostCom et al. RT-1.)



MR. VOLNER:  Mr. Posch, do you have a document entitled Testimony of Robert Posch on behalf of PostCom, et al. in this docket in front of you?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me.  I need to swear him.



MR. VOLNER:  Pardon me?  Oh, yes.  I'm sorry.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Posch, will you raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


ROBERT J. POSCH, JR.



having been duly sworn, was called as a rebuttal witness and was examined and testified in rebuttal as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Volner, you may now proceed.



MR. VOLNER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. VOLNER:


Q
You do have the document?


A
I have it, yes.


Q
Was that testimony prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
And you adopt it as your testimony in this case?


A
Yes, I do.



MR. VOLNER:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going to hand two copies of the testimony to the reporter, and I ask that it be admitted in evidence in the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected rebuttal testimony of Robert Posch.  That testimony is received and will be transcribed into evidence.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. PostCom et al. RT-1, was received in evidence.)
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CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This now brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination, Newspaper Association of America and Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.



Mr. Baker, you may begin.



MR. BAKER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Good morning, Mr. Posch.


A
Good morning, Mr. Baker.


Q
I'd like to start by asking you a couple questions about Bookspan.


A
Sure.


Q
My understanding is that it's a partnership of some form between AOL-Time Warner's Book of the Month Club and Doubleday Direct.  Is that correct?


A
It's AOL and Doubleday Direct, Inc.


Q
Okay.  And Doubleday Direct is owned by Bertlesmann?


A
Yes.  Bertlesmann, Inc.


Q
Okay.  And basically you're in the business of book clubs whereby the books are delivered to users by mail or some alternative?


A
Correct.  We're I believe the twenty-second largest postal customer.


Q
Okay.  Are you the largest book club, as far as you know?


A
Yes.  Of primary business book clubs, yes.  There are other competitors, but we are, yes.


Q
Okay.  And are your competitors other book clubs, or is it retailers and Amazon.com and folks like that?


A
We would be in direct marketing, while some of the other sellers are in different other forms.  There is a legal distinguishment because our customers all have to be members.  We don't sell books directly the way an Amazon or Barnes&Noble.com or a catalog would.



It's very traditional, since 1924.  You sign up for a certain amount of books.  You buy some others.  You receive a variety of catalogs targeted to your interests.  You know, we have book clubs ranging from book of the month to erotic to evangelical to military to history.  We cover the whole gamut.  There's about 50 clubs.


Q
Okay.  And one joins the club in response to a solicitation either by mail or magazine or newspaper clipping or some such place where there's been a promotion that invites the person to join?


A
Correct.


Q
And have you been with Bookspan or its predecessor for how long, 20 years or more?


A
Twenty years or more.


Q
Okay.


A
It gets on in years.


Q
Time flies.


A
Yes.


Q
All right.  I want to turn at this point and direct your attention to your testimony at the bottom of page 3 that carries over to the top of page 4.  Have you had a chance to turn to that, please?


A
Yes, I have.


Q
All right.  Here you are discussing in this paragraph, and you can take a moment to review it if you'd like.  I'll characterize it as a deficiency or a shortcoming you see in the use of average costs in setting postal rates.



I want to focus your attention particularly on the line at the bottom of page 3 that carries over.  You say, "Mailers cannot rationally respond to rate incentives if the cost to the mailer, including capital and other costs, is greater than the savings in postal costs that they would realize, given their particular operations."



I think I understand your point there; that if it costs, you know, $10 to reconfigure your system  and you earn a five cent discount that's not worth it to the mailer.  Is that correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  Are you intending to say here that postage rates or discounts should be based on the cost to the mailer?


A
No.  The intent here is just to distinguish why carving out NSAs targeted to an individual customer approach can at times be much more advantageous than having a broader niche discount because the post office may not be able to do a one size fits all.



That might preclude other would-be users from coming in and, therefore, that hurts the post office because the post office loses the volumes, as well as the cost cutting potential.


Q
Well, if a mailer can do I'll call it function X -- just do something, and we'll call it X 

-- and that incurs a cost of Y in order to do that and as a result of that the Postal Service can save Z cents in handling that piece, in your view should the rate for that for the mailer be based on Y, the cost to the mailer, or Z, the cost avoided by the Postal Service?


A
Are you speaking now of an NSA?


Q
Any discount or an NSA.  It could be an NSA.  It could be a work sharing discount.


A
Because the NSA presumably would be negotiated, and it really isn't an either/or.


Q
Right.  Okay.  What about a discount set by the Commission or a niche classification discount?


A
A niche classification?  Could you repeat the question?


Q
All right.


A
I think there is a difference between the two.


Q
So you're saying a function, X, and in the case of a niche classification it would cost a mailer Y to do the function, and the Postal Service would avoid costs of Z.


A
Right.


Q
Would you recommend the Commission base the size of the discounts in the niche classification on the mailer's cost, Y, or the Postal Service's cost savings of Z?


A
I hate to use -- a general thing.  I'd recommend the Commission would adopt the standards that would be most attractive to bring in the most users if you're now speaking of a niche discount.



I think I cite on page 4 or 5 the priority mail discount which was done, but is only right now being used by one postal customer.  Again going back to the advantages of NSAs at times over niche discounts is sometimes the post office may not understand individual customers, but by negotiating with them they would.  Therefore, it would make it more of interest to individual customers.


Q
Let's go back to the niche classification.  I think it's easy to imagine that the Postal Service could make any discount very attractive by, you know, setting the discount at $5 or some very large number.  That would make it really attractive, but would that be in the best interests of the Postal Service?


A
No.


Q
Okay.  And that would be because the Postal Service would lose more money than it saves presumably?


A
If that was the case, correct.  Yes, unless somehow volume made up for it.


Q
Okay.  When it comes to an NSA, changing to an NSA where the mailer is going to do function X and it costs it Y to do so and the Postal Service avoids costs, Z, your position is the rate should be negotiated without the criteria set in advance as to where it should fall?


A
My understanding is there's pretty broad criteria parameters which an NSA must hurdle.  Maybe I'm having a hard time saying -- if the answer is somehow -- again, I'm not sure where the question is going because --


Q
Well, my question --


A
As I say, I can break out, as I've tried to do, an NSA.  That would overcome that problem because the post office's costs are more transparent to the individual negotiating firm, and they could work together.


Q
Well, if you were in a position of negotiating an NSA with the Postal Service and you knew what it cost you to do function X --


A
Right.


Q
-- and the Postal Service thinks that by your doing X it would save costs, Z, what are you going to push for as the rate in the best interest of your company?


A
Well, obviously advocating in that situation, yes.


Q
Okay.


A
The bottom line is when you negotiate with the post office in this case you want for them what you need to make a certain thing happen.


Q
Well, you would want a rate that's at least greater than Y.  You want a rate that more than compensates you for your effort.


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And if the Postal Service is willing to agree to a rate that for some reason doesn't make it whole that's not your problem.  That's its problem.  Is that right?


A
I guess so.


Q
Yes.  Okay.


A
I've not found the post office to be that generous, but --


Q
There is some dispute on the record of exactly how generous they have been in this instance, but that's beyond the scope of your testimony, I think.



I'm interested because at the bottom of page 4, and you carry over to 5, you have a phrase about, "By prematurely opening up an NSA, the cost savings the Postal Service expects to realize would be reduced, and the incentives it could offer would be diminished."  You go on to say, "That would really no longer serve the interests of the regional NSA party."



Do you mean to say there that if the Capital One NSA were made open, which is your word, to others that the Postal Service would no longer reap the cost savings it thinks it's going to get from Capital One?


A
No.


Q
Okay.  Are you assuming the terms would be changed?


A
Nothing in this testimony addresses the merits of the Capital One deal.


Q
Yes.  So you're assuming that if the Capital One deal were somehow opened up it would be on somewhat different terms than the current Capital One deal?  Is that correct?


A
Again, there are no assumptions made on the Capital One deal.  I mean, I was asked to talk about NSAs in general and why the industry supports them, why NSAs at certain times are preferable to niche discounts and why they're a different animal, but not to speak on the merits of Capital One's individual --


Q
Can you think of a situation where a niche classification would be preferable to an NSA?


A
If the costing worked for many mailers, yes.  I mean, the goal of an NSA is to give -- there's many goals.



It's fundamental fairness to the post office, first of all, because the bottom line is the largest facilitator of direct marketing in the United States is the post office, and it should be allowed to operate as a direct marketer.  It can do this in Europe.  NSAs and all that are permitted in Europe.  They're not permitted here for different reasons.



The NSAs permit the post office to learn more about its customers.  As a direct marketer, that's fundamental to what all direct marketers do.  Our whole thing is test, test, test.  Every direct marketer lives by that mantra.  The post office needs more flexibility to test different classifications with individual mailers, and then it contributes the overall growth volumes and all the other stuff.



Now, in more broad cases obviously a niche is more preferable if it works for a broad range of people.  Sometimes it does.  Again, it helps to have the post office have individual customer input on things like that.


Q
Well, a niche, by being broader, is less tailored by definition than an NSA for a single customer, correct?


A
Presumably, yes.


Q
Yes.  And so if a niche classification as offers, rates or discounts that are based upon a wider group than simply one customer mailer, then they would be less beneficial to a mailer who's not quite the average one.  Am I making the point clear?



If you do an NSA for one customer and it's sort of tailored for that customer, if it's broadened to apply to two or three other customers on slightly different terms your point is that might be less valuable to the first customer.  Is that right?


A
I'm not sure if that's how niches actually do come about, you know, because I'm not sure there's necessarily a first customer who proposes the niche.  I think that's one of the differences between the negotiate service agreement because an NSA --


Q
Maybe I mis-spoke.  With an NSA then the first customer certainly brings it up.  There's a deal for a first customer.


A
Yes.


Q
And if an NSA is broadened, unless it's kept on the same identical terms, it presumably would be somewhat less valuable to the initial mailer, wouldn't it?  Isn't that inherent in any averaging?


A
That's sort of speculative.  You can say -- I mean, go along with the speculation maybe.  If it's advantageous to the post office, generally it's advantageous to the mailers anyway because the health of the post office is important to us with the volumes and everything else like that, but if you're going from a specific to a general, no.  It might actually get better.  I'm not sure what you were trying to get to.


Q
Let me ask it this way.


A
I mean, I think the next paragraph down sort of answers what --


Q
I'm going to get to the next paragraph very shortly.  So you're saying if a mailer can negotiate an NSA with the Postal Service that's a good deal for it and presumably for the Postal Service maybe.



Are you saying that if that arrangement were opened, broadened, made a niche classification, made a permanent classification open to a broader group of people, that would be an undesirable thing because there's probably less benefit to the first mailer?  Is that the gist of this?


A
I mean, our position is that basically the post office has no incentives not to open these up.  If not very unique, they would want to open them up.  If it was very unique there's a different advantage to the post office, and that's that they will get under the experimental rules information about that particular market or marketer by working with them.



There's also a preferable advantage to the post office with NSAs, and they pick up from both their employees and in general morale because by working closely with customers they pick up some of the goodwill of that individual customer, but I don't see any incentive, you know, for the post office not to open it up if it's not totally unique, but it's hurting individual mailers that's speculative.


Q
Is it your understanding the Postal Service would be willing to negotiate lots of similar NSAs?  If this one were approved or an NSA with some other company were approved, the Postal Service would be willing to negotiate similar ones with other mailers?


A
If it's in the interest of the post office and the individual mailer.  We would hope so, yes.


Q
I mean, I can see how you would say that thinking if you were in their shoes that's how you would think, but do you have any indication from the Postal Service that they would do that?


A
Over the last few years they've said that.  Their transformation plan indicates that.  The efforts they've put into negotiating a few of these recently indicates that.


Q
I won't ask the one I wanted to ask about those.  Anyway, let's look at the bottom of page 6 here.  No.  Actually it's the first paragraph under B on page 6.


A
Okay.


Q
I'm looking at the last sentence in the first paragraph.  "The suggestion has been made in this docket that the Postal Service and an NSA participant should have to model the cost of the NSA mailer and go on and determine the volume elasticity of that mailer in order to support and justify the agreement."



By "model the cost of the NSA mailer," what costs are you referring to as being modeled?


A
Let me read this again.



(Pause.)


A
I wonder when somebody did this.  I think it was referring to our own when we were doing ours.  In general, the mailers and the post office approach cost at times with different criteria.


Q
Well, let me give you two choices here and see if one or the other was what you were thinking about here.



By modeling the costs of the NSA mailer, are you suggesting that the contention is being made here that in the one we're now considering the Postal Service and Capital One should figure out what it cost Capital One to prepare and deal with its mailings and base the NSA on that, or Alternative 2 would be the Postal Service should figure out what it costs it to handle the Capital One mail that's subject to the NSA.



Are we talking about the Postal Service's cost of handling Capital One's mail or Capital One's cost?


A
Okay.  Leaving out the specifics of the Capital One, the element of negotiation implies you have your mutual costs, and you try to reach a common denominator.  There isn't any particular one cost standard.


Q
Well, I guess then I'm trying to get a better understanding of who made the suggestion in this docket that you're referring to in the testimony and what you thought it was.


A
From our own personal experience, because we've also been involved in this Bookspan, you know, when we negotiated with the post office it was often the basis of cost and all that.



That's one reason why the cost criteria is negotiated.  It's hard to establish a single benchmark at least in the beginning of the negotiations.


Q
So you've been in negotiations with the Postal Service for a possible NSA on your own?


A
Yes.


Q
Are those still ongoing?


A
It's on hold pending discussions you're having here.


Q
Okay.  Do you think it's relevant to the Commission's consideration of an NSA what the mailer's own costs are in preparing the mail in accordance with the terms of an NSA?



MR. VOLNER:  Are you asking -- I'm going to interpose an objection to that question.



MR. BAKER:  Okay.



MR. VOLNER:  Are you're asking relevance from a businessman's perspective, or are you asking relevance from a legal standard?



He is a lawyer.  He's not testifying as a legal expert on postal matters, although he is one.



MALE VOICE:  That's a good legal answer.



MR. BAKER:  Well, Mr. Chairman, at the bottom of page 6 the witness has a discussion here to the point where he seems to be saying mailers do not have the data to do econometric forecasts of their own mailings of the type of Postal Service does on its part.



He says while it might be theoretically possible for mailers to supply data to the Service and have the Postal Service do the modeling, many mailers don't do that.  I guess what my question really boils down to is whether he thinks or it's his testimony that that sort of modeling should be done for an NSA for this case.



MR. VOLNER:  I think the testimony speaks for itself, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.  Mr. Posch?



THE WITNESS:  Yes?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Can you address that question?



THE WITNESS:  The criteria comes down to the fact that there's no one size criteria fits all.  Number two, the post office will come to you with certain criteria which they use which would be different than ours.



One of the reasons we have these, from personal experience in this case -- not Capital One's, of course -- but is so they can find out information about the mailer's own costs, which then facilitates their costs.  In the course of negotiations they will change their opinion at times too.



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Do you believe that when the Postal Service proposes an NSA to this Commission for its consideration that the Postal Service should know what its costs are in handling the mail subject to the NSA?


A
I would say they certainly do.  I would assume they do, and I would say just from personal experience in negotiating with them they're very good at this.  We can disagree with them, but they would know their costs.


Q
I think you said you think they do.  My question was more do you think they should?



MR. VOLNER:  Again, I'm going to object.  Are you asking him whether as a matter of law they should?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you repeat your question, Mr. Baker?



MR. BAKER:  He is testifying here about the kind of costs as a businessman he thinks the Postal Service should have.  I'm asking him actually not as a matter of law, but as a matter of a businessman here.



THE WITNESS:  The question is straight up.  The question is straight up.  Should they know their costs?  Of course.



MR. BAKER:  Okay.  Fine.



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Could you turn to page 8 --


A
Sure.


Q
-- of your testimony in your conclusion paragraph where you say that, "The Commission's responsibility is simply to see to it that the deal does not harm the interest of other stakeholders and in one fashion or another adds value to the bottom line."



I assume you're not testifying there as to what the law requires the Commission to do, but rather you're testifying as a businessman.  Is that correct?


A
Correct.


Q
All right.  Now, who are "other stakeholders?"


A
Okay.  In this case obviously the mailers, other mailers.


Q
What do you mean in this case, the Capital One case?


A
No.  In the case with testimony.  I mean, obviously you can get into the broader stakeholder is the post office, but this was meant to say it shouldn't harm the interests of other mailers.


Q
Do other stakeholders, in your view, include competitors of the mailer who gets an NSA?


A
Other mailers, yes.


Q
What about competitors who don't use the mail?


A
Well, I'm not sure where that goes since we're speaking of something, you know, for the health of the post office and the health of its own customers and the universal service, cost control and everything else like that.



I'm not sure why worrying about a non-mail user would necessarily come into the discussion.  Maybe you've got to rephrase the question.


Q
I thought the question was very clear.  So you just don't know whether the phrase "other stakeholders" in your testimony refers to competitors of the NSA mailer?


A
Again, if we're speaking solely --



MR. VOLNER:  I think he's answered the question, Mr. Chairman.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



MR. VOLNER:  He has said, and you can have it read back, that he does not see why non-mailers would come into the equation.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Move on, Mr. Baker.



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Let me ask it this way.  Yes or no?  Do other stakeholders include in your testimony

non-mailing competitors of the NSA mailer?  Yes or no?


A
I'd say no.


Q
Thank you.


A
Yes.


Q
I want to ask you about "harm the interests of other stakeholders."  Who is Bookspan's biggest book club rival?  Is there one?


A
We have rivals in book clubs.  We have other competitor rivals.  Rodale has book clubs.  There are other book clubs.  Even our partner has other book clubs, and then we would also consider ourselves in competition with other mailers such as Amazon and Barnes&Noble.com; not in the same level legally in competition, but we sell books through direct channels and use the mail.


Q
Just out of curiosity as a businessman here, if Rodale, you mentioned, got an NSA that reduced its rates for its book shipments by say 10 percent, to pick a figure out of the blue, and you didn't and by its terms it wasn't really open to you, would that harm your interests?


A
If it was unique to them and we couldn't participate.  There's a lot of things which people can do which might harm your interests, but if it's not something we could use then it really wouldn't be our decision.  It would be a decision between the post office and another customer, assuming it was so unique to them.



I have a hard time seeing say in the parcel area or something if they could create an NSA that wouldn't be open to others, but, if it was, again the purpose of an NSA is to get information from individual customers.  If in the hypothetical Rodale had some information to provide the post office that was mutually advantageous cost wise, contributed to volume, overheads, the whole thing, indirectly we benefit.



I mean, we look upon this.  Bookspan has no stake in the Cap One deal.  Again, I can't comment, but if the Cap One deal enriches the overall postal system either through increased volumes or cost cutting or other information, all mailers benefit because we are all stakeholders in the universal system at the lowest rates possible and the best service possible.


Q
Would you have a competitive concern if Rodale was to be able to ship books at a lower cost than you could?


A
If they worked out something that was totally unique, we would go back to the post office and approach them, or we would speak to our postal counsel, Ian Volner, to see if it was open to others, depending on how it is written.



MR. BAKER:  Well, speaking to Mr. Volner is always a wise idea, but I have no more questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Baker.



Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Mr. Posch, William Olson representing

Val-Pak.


A
Hi.


Q
Hi.  I just want to begin with a question following up on what Mr. Baker said.  You were talking about advantages that could come from an NSA to the Postal Service by getting additional information from the mailer that they were doing the NSA with.  Could you elaborate on that?


A
My understanding is one of the attractivenesses to the post office of these and the reason the experimental rules are there is so that the post office can do experimentation with individual customers ideally if it's so able to and find out information it could use both for itself and for its general customer base in general.


Q
And if the only benefit to the Postal Service were information, would that be enough to justify an NSA do you think?


A
Well, we live in an information economy.  I mean, that's a cliche, but if the postal management and their counsel believe that information was leading to something larger down the road that would facilitate them, sure.  Acquiring information is value if it has further down the line transferable value.


Q
Even if it did not add to the bottom line of the Postal Service as a result of that particular NSA?


A
Again, I'm not sure why they would go ahead.  I mean, to get information that they lacked on, yes.  Information would have no benefit.



I'm not sure if you went before the PRC with it it would be all that sellable, but I don't think they would just do information for information's sake and just say we're all better informed people now and our jobs are richer.  No.



It would have to be information that would lead to either a gain with that individual mailer or a gain that down the road they could use in other aspects of the business.


Q
Let me ask you to turn to the beginning of your testimony, page 2.  There you identify I guess who you are submitting this testimony on behalf of.  You say, "I do so on behalf of PostCom, DMA and Parcel Shippers Association."



Are those the three mailing entities on whose behalf you filed this testimony?


A
Yes.  Correct.  We happen to be members of those, too, Bookspan itself.


Q
As well as Bookspan?


A
No, not as well as Bookspan.  No.  Bookspan would be there.  I'm just saying Bookspan is an active member of these groups.


Q
Oh, I see.


A
Yes.  We're in DMA and PostCom.


Q
Okay.  And you have been expressly I guess authorized by DMA and Parcel Shippers and PostCom to appear as their witness today?


A
Yes, I have.  Through their counsel, too.


Q
I'm sorry?  Through?


A
Well, again the answer is yes.


Q
Okay.  And you say at the end of the paragraph on page 2 of your testimony that you previously testified.  I just went in and searched for your name and saw that you provided rebuttal testimony in R94-1 for MMA and MASA at that time on what you called the multiplier effect of standard mail.


A
Correct.  Among other things, yes.


Q
Do you mean among other subjects of that testimony?


A
Yes.  I remember Ed Glina was here and that, but yes.  That was one of the themes certainly, and it was about -- which is very applicable to NSAs because the multiplier effect and one of the reasons we are attractive in that situation --


Q
That's not actually my question.


A
Okay.


Q
All I'm trying to get at is were there other occasions where you testified before the Commission?


A
No.  I've testified in other postal hearings like an arbitration and places like that.  I did that last year.


Q
On behalf of the Postal Service?


A
I believe I was on behalf of the Postal Service, yes.  It was a customer's perspective on the arbitration process.


Q
On page 2 then at the beginning of the second paragraph you say, "The purpose of my testimony is to explain why PostCom et al. believe that NSAs...should be affirmatively encouraged," correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Is that a statement of your and those organizations' endorsement of NSAs without any qualification, or are there qualifications on that broad endorsement?


A
Well, we endorse the post office having as much latitude as they're permitted.  There are, of course, legal restrictions and all that, the experimental rules and different other parameters under it, but, if anything, we would be happy if the post office had more flexibility.


Q
So you want the Postal Service to have maximum flexibility in deciding when to enter into an NSA, and you would urge the adoption of all of those NSAs?


A
I'd take out the word maximum, I mean, because it's an undefined term, but we would be very happy if the post office had more ability to operate like another targeted marketer and work closer with our customers so that they would get more information to grow their business better rather than always being trapped into more cookie cutter type rates and all that.



I mean, there's a purpose for niche classifications, too, but we believe it would be in the health of the post office if they dealt with more mailers individually.


Q
Well, the sense I got, and I could find the language later in your testimony, is that you believe that if the Postal Service enters into it you can presume it's in their best interest.  If the mailer enters into it, you can presume it's in their best interests, and that's the way in which these ought to be evaluated by the Commission.


A
Okay.


Q
Is that correct?


A
It's not an exact quote, but I would say yes.  If both parties are in negotiation of a basic contract, a meeting of the minds, and then they come before the PRC and say, you know, we've reached an agreement that we believe this is mutually advantageous.


Q
And you believe the Commission should defer to that agreement?


A
The Commission has certain standards, and I'm not going to preclude what they should be doing, but I would certainly say that we would be hopeful that the Commission would look at the very best interests of the post office and growing their business and making it more flexible.



It's part of the old transformation plan theme and everything else like that.  If it makes sense for the post office, then, yes, to give it latitude in approving it you can trust that the postal management is acting in the best interests of the post office.


Q
Okay.  Let's go to a little later in that paragraph.  At the beginning of the next sentence you say, "I hope to answer the suggestion made in this proceeding that it is better to convert company specific agreements to more broadly applicable rate categories."  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
And then you say in the next sentence, "We urge the Commission to reject this concept.  I will show from a business perspective NSAs and niche classifications are not the same thing."  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  I just want to make sure I understand your testimony here.  Are you saying that a niche classification is the same thing as a rate category?


A
No.  I'm saying what the sentence said.  What we're trying to do, the only purpose of coming here, is just as an industry witness to say there are times when a one size fits all niche classification may not be in the interest of the post office and individual mailers.


Q
Let me just go over these two sentences.  On the one hand you say, "I hope to answer suggestions that it is better to convert company specific agreements, NSAs, into more broadly available rate categories," so you talk about NSAs versus rate categories, correct, in that sentence?


A
As.  An NSA should not be viewed immediately as, you know, can it be watered down to one size fits all.  It has a purpose at times for individual customers to deal with the post office.


Q
That's not my question, though.  I'm just trying to understand your testimony.


A
Okay.


Q
You say it's better to convert company specific agreements.  You're dealing with the issue of whether --


A
No.  I didn't say that.


Q
No, no, no.  I'm sorry.


A
Okay.


Q
I didn't mean to -- I was just trying to take a phrase out.  You're dealing with NSAs versus rate categories in the first sentence.  In the second sentence --


A
The problem --


Q
Let me finish the question.


A
Okay.


Q
In the second sentence you're talking about NSAs versus niche classifications.  In other words, you juxtapose NSAs in one sentence with rate categories to one with niche classifications.



My question to you is is it your understanding that niche classifications are the same as rate categories?


A
I'm not sure now because -- okay.  Yes.  Again, jumping through here, as I said, and reading in context as opposed to taking out phrases.



All this is saying here is there's a purpose for an NSA, and there's a purpose for a niche discount.  Every NSA shouldn't be immediately looked at as something to just, you know, broaden.  We should be encouraging the individual customers to deal and let it stand on its own merits.


Q
I think Mr. Volner before in his comments on an objection said that you were an attorney.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And are you also an economist --


A
No.


Q
-- or have other training in postal costs or business costs?


A
No.


Q
So you're not here as a cost witness?


A
No.  No.  I'm just here as an advocate for NSAs.


Q
I understand that.


A
Right.


Q
That's clear.  When you spoke with Mr. Baker a few minutes ago about the discussions your company had with the Postal Service about NSAs, and I don't want to ask you any specifics about that, of course, but I want to ask you.  Did you personally participate in discussions with the Postal Service?


A
Yes, I did.  Yes, I did.  I'm sorry.  Yes, I did.


Q
And in those discussions did the topic come up as to whether your company, Bookspan or any of its subdivisions, had unique mailing practices?


A
Yes, and things that we could uniquely do together.  We had certain talents that we could offer the post office that they found interesting, at least to proceed negotiating with us.


Q
And so I take it from what you say you discussed with them extra things that your company could do that weren't required that would save the Postal Service money?


A
Yes.  Again, under Ian's supervision, because he was our counsel, we were very much framing around the experimental rules, but yes.  It was designed around certain things that we could offer to them on an experimental basis that they would find unique information from on a cost effective basis.


Q
During those discussions, did you ever discuss how the Postal Service's costs of handling your company's mail might differ from the Postal Service's costs in handling another company's mail?


A
I'm sure it came up.  I wouldn't have been the lead on that.  We had a couple financial guys also involved who obviously know a lot more than I do on this topic.  I believe the post office also had a couple people who knew finance.


Q
Okay.  Let me ask you to turn to the next page and --


A
Three or four?  Three or four?


Q
Three.  I'm sorry.


A
Okay.


Q
The lines aren't numbered in your testimony, but if you go down to line 3, I think, it says that your testimony has to do with, "...why we believe the Commission should accept subclass average costs subject to known adjustments and should not insist upon precision in modeling and forecasting in the NSA setting," correct?


A
I'm just going to quick read it in context.


Q
Sure.



(Pause.)


A
Okay.


Q
Getting back to Mr. Baker's discussion with you there, are you talking about the Postal Service's cost or the mailer's cost?  Obviously the Postal Service's cost, I take it.


A
Yes, and integrating.  Their cost basically, but also integrating somewhat with the customer.



I mean, this again was from personal experience on a give and take that we ourselves had with them, and in our give and take we both found that as the discussions proceeded we changed our ideas on what respective things cost mutually.


Q
What do you mean when you say subject to known adjustments?


A
In our case, we were discussing sortation and returns and things like that.  We gave them certain specifics and other things to just show how some of their initial estimates and all that might have differed from ours.


Q
Estimates of Postal Service costs or Bookspan's costs?


A
Bookspan's.


Q
Okay.  I'm trying to understand the sentence.  You are talking about -- let me read the whole sentence so that --


A
Okay.


Q
-- we don't miss anything.  "I will further explain, again from a business perspective, the type of information the Commission can reasonably expect to be provided by companies that enter into NSAs and why we believe the Commission should accept subclass average costs subject to known adjustments and should not insist upon precision in modeling and forecasting in the NSA sentence."  That's the whole thought, correct?


A
Right.


Q
Okay.  Now, from that I take it you mean that the Commission should accept the Postal Service's testimony supporting an NSA based on average costs and not ask for mailer specific costs.  Isn't that what you're saying?


A
Well, again let me refresh on this.  The way we were doing it, since it was being framed as an experiment, some of the traditional costing models might not have worked by doing certain other things that we were proposing to do, so we were --



Again, the nature of an experiment is chartering unchartered waters, so some of the costing models and all that we were looking at were more assumptive than traditionally accepted.


Q
Okay.  Let me go back to basics.  Your testimony is from the industry that you represent a general support of NSAs before this Commission, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
And I think you said with Mr. Baker that your testimony is not meant to be a specific commentary or in fact endorsement of this particular NSA because that's not what you studied, correct?


A
What I'm speaking of -- I'm sorry.  When I was speaking of personal experience, I was speaking of our own negotiations with Bookspan.


Q
Right.


A
I wasn't speaking of the NSA before the PRC right now.


Q
Right.  In fact, your testimony doesn't really provide a specific endorsement of this NSA, correct?  You're giving general policy advice to the Commission as to how to --


A
I'm giving suggestions.  I don't give the Commission policy advice.  The bottom line is yes.



I would not speak -- Capital One has able counsel I believe also in the room and other people.  I can't speak on that.  Our position is just that NSAs in general has been the industry position, but not speaking for Capital One.


Q
Then putting aside Cap One and just focusing on your recommendations, suggestions to the Commission as to how they ought to handle NSAs that come before it, from what you say here I seem to read that you say the Commission should accept Postal Service testimony when it offers average costs subject to known adjustments, not insisting on modeling and forecasting to get mailer specific costs.



Is that a fair paraphrase?  Mr. Volner thinks so.  He's nodding yes.


A
It's a fair phrase, yes.


Q
Okay.


A
I mean, what the gist of this was is we should not hold an NSA basically, because of its experimental nature, the same way we do other classifications because there is a certain leap in the dark here.


Q
Okay.  Can you help me understand?  Let me summarize what I think you told me and see if it's correct.



I think you told me that the phrase "subject to known adjustments" derives from your experience at Bookspan in negotiating an NSA with the Postal Service about Bookspan's specific costs, not Postal Service costs.


A
Well, I meant in the give and take of our negotiations both sides presented costs and everything else to make the thing work, but then you would enter subjective areas that if we were going to do these proposals that we had to the Postal Service they were necessarily tests and so it became a little bit greater.  I mean, the model could not be as precise as in some other types of testimony.


Q
I'm going to try one more time to clarify what input you're giving the Commission on what types of costs you think they should use.



Do you believe that the Commission should accept the Postal Service's use of average costs period?



MR. VOLNER:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going to object.  First of all, the question has now been asked and answered about four different times, and now what he's doing, which is why I didn't object to the earlier characterization, is he's parsing the sentence and creating different pieces to it.



I think the testimony speaks for itself.  You've read the testimony to him.  If you're asking him to explain more fully what subclass average costs mean or what costs mean he's answered that.  He said it means both.  He said four times now that it's in the iteration of the process of negotiation.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson, why don't we try to rephrase it again?  Let's try one more time.



MR. OLSON:  Yes, sir.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Is it your testimony that you're recommending that the Commission generally accept subclass average costs subject to known adjustments when it considers and approves a proposed NSA, as opposed to mailer specific costs?


A
Well, when you read the whole sentence, and this is why I think there's just some -- you know, we're providing the information by the companies on the NSAs, and then we negotiate with the post office.



Some of the traditional types of costs change.  In creating an experimental type model, other things will change.  I mean, it isn't -- we do provide data which then they act on, and they make a supposition, you know.


Q
Are you done?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Let me ask you to look at the first sentence of Section A on the same page.  You say, "The mailing industries have long recognized that the use of average cost to develop rates and discounts is not going to suit the needs and interests of all mailers who might otherwise be able to qualify their mail for a particular rate category," correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Does that mean that the use of average cost could create a problem for mailers?


A
Yes.  A little later we used I believe it's the priority discount in which only one mailer is participating in, so yes.



Some of the average costing, as opposed to targeted agreements, if you average out you can average out some of the participation because the investment and all that becomes less attractive to make.


Q
I have to say I'm confused now.  I hope you can help me understand.



If up above on page 3 you indicate the Commission should accept subclass average costs subject to known adjustments, why do you say down below that the use of average costs are not going to suit the needs of mailers, and yet you recommend them?


A
No.  Earlier I was speaking of the NSAs and experimental mail.  Here we're speaking now of more general, and we're making an advocacy of the NSAs.  It's a different thought and a different argument.



Here again, we were talking earlier about what's going to be presented to the Commission in an NSA format after negotiations.  Here we're going back to the average cost model, why average costs don't necessarily work for mailers in general on certain types of classifications.


Q
But you talk about in the second section under A here, the second sentence we're referring to.  You talk about the use of average costs to develop rates and discounts.


A
Go to the next sentence.


Q
Don't you mean by the Commission?


A
Read it in context.  I mean, the bottom line we go down is that they don't meet the needs.  I mean, it's a declarative sentence that they don't meet the needs of mailers.  Therefore, some of these -- go to the next sentence.  The existing work sharing initiatives are not utilized by mailers.



I mean, if you keep going the thing flows, unlike again we're making argument for the NSAs, and we're saying in certain cases why the NSA works in particular because by broadening certain types of things to make a one size fits all, in certain cases it fits no one.



There is a difference between an advocacy for NSAs earlier and then distinguishing again why NSAs are superior in certain circumstances than a niche classification.  Not that there isn't time for both and not that they don't have equal validity, but with the post office's only ability right now or to date -- they don't have NSAs.



The bottom line is since they only have these, many mailers are precluded from involving themselves in these.  The post office is losing.  It's been cited elsewhere that 25 percent of the current post office costs have been reduced through work sharing, so it's encouraging for the post office to encourage work sharing, but a one size fits all classification at times based on average costs won't facilitate that.



That's why if you read these sentence by sentence okay, but read the entire paragraph.  I think your questions are answered in the next three sentences.


Q
Well, the sentence immediately after the one we've been discussing says, "Average price signals do not necessarily meet the needs of mailers whose particular business model or cost structure does not closely replicate the average price.  Average price signals will be false for those mailers."


A
Wait a minute.  Hold on.  Again, the word necessarily isn't there, and there's no qualification there.  Also, in context, yes, the rest of the sentence holds.


Q
I'm sorry.  Did I read the word "necessarily" by accident?


A
Yes.  I mean, I didn't know if there was any purpose to that, but, I mean, it just wasn't in the sentence.


Q
I'm sorry.  I didn't mean to.


A
Okay.


Q
I meant to just read it the way it was.  I'm not that clever.



Then it says, "Average price signals will be false for those mailers.  This in part is why the existing work sharing initiatives and operational services are not fully utilized by the mailers," correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  So when an NSA comes before this Commission, the Commission has to determine what type of costs it's going to look at, and it has to set policy, and you're recommending policy, as I understand, to the Commission or suggesting.



I'm trying to understand if you think it's better to use mailer specific costs or average costs when the case comes before this Commission.



MR. VOLNER:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going to object again.  He is again characterizing the testimony by eliding a rather important qualifier.



MR. OLSON:  All right.  I'll put that in.  Let me put it in, Mr. Volner.



MR. VOLNER:  Put it in.



MR. OLSON:  I'll put it in.  Okay.



MR. VOLNER:  Then I would object on the grounds you've asked and had that question answered about nine times, but I'll let it go again.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Are you recommending the use of subclass average costs subject to known adjustments or mailer specific costs?


A
Both.  I mean, again I read back to you.  Further, I will explain because we've got to put this in perspective.  You keep taking -- I mean, it's not to be argumentative with you, but I will further explain again.



From a business perspective, the type of information the Commission can reasonably expect to be provided by companies that enter into NSAs.  You are arguing the second half of the sentence and continuously left out the first half.



I mean, the companies obviously had input into this data.  We're not saying that the post office, you know, took this from whole cloth, but this as I said, when Ian mentioned nine times earlier, I came back twice -- I believe it's on the record -- to read the first sentence of this page in context.  It's the same thing here in context.



One is an NSA before the Commission.  The second thing we're currently on is a non-NSA and why the average costs in the abstract don't facilitate mailers.  The earlier paragraph presupposes a company input into the postal model.  We have to keep coming back to the companies had the input, you know.  Leaving out half a sentence and then debating the other half, you know, doesn't give it a context.



I mean, these are completely different arguments.  One is an NSA comes before the Commission after it's been negotiated with an individual client and the post office.  The other one is a separate issue on why a lot of work sharing that the post office would like to do with the mailers is being foreclosed because the post office doesn't have enough flexibility.



Then we go into some of the real realities of that, and that is the post office is basically confined into offering what it would like to have for a broad variety of mailers, but it may preclude a lot of mailers for different investment reasons and other things.



An NSA also gives the mailer a time incentive to invest in these things.  Therefore, if you have a three to five year predictability pattern you can then make the investment, but other classifications you're not sure they'll even be around and so there's a disincentive there, too.


Q
Okay.  Let me find one other sentence to draw your attention to in contrast to this.  This is a new one.


A
Okay.


Q
Page 7, the top paragraph, the first full paragraph.  "This does not mean...", and lest there be any confusion about context I'll read from the beginning of the paragraph.


A
All right.


Q
"This does not mean that the Postal Service and NSA participants must or should rely on average subclass costs without regard to the costs or elasticities of the individual mailer.  To the extent that the differences between company specific costs or elasticities and subclass averages are readily ascertainable and demonstrable, they should be taken into account in formulating the terms of the NSA," correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  Is that a concise thought that I can ask you a question about?


A
Sure.  I believe that goes back to page 3.


Q
Okay.  What do you mean by "readily ascertainable and demonstrable" with respect to costs?  "Company specific costs which are readily ascertainable and demonstrable."  Can you give us an illustration of what you mean by that?


A
Again, the post office would have their averages.  Bookspan would have its specific costs, and they might differ, you know.



I mean, the company specific would be Bookspan, and the subclass averages would be taken as defined averages across the subclass say in a bound printed matter situation or something like that.


Q
Isn't it possible that the Postal Service could have company specific costs in terms of their costs of handling your mail, and it wouldn't be Bookspan's costs; it would be Postal Service costs, but it would be the Postal Service's costs of handling your mail?


A
They would have their cost, yes, and, as you know from many rate proceedings, the costs are often debated.  I mean, one of our arguments is for more transparency in costs and everything else.



One of the advantages of the NSA is when the costs can be overlaid with a particular client they can become more transparent.  The post office may have assumptions, too, on what it costs to service us, you know, but we may be able to show differences in costing.


Q
If the Postal Service has the costs of handling Bookspan's mail on an NSA, should those costs be used or the average costs?


A
For an NSA?


Q
Yes.


A
Well, the Bookspan costs should be inputted in, and then if the post office can make it work in a variety of different ways, including experimental nature, they could have it going back to original point of information.



Yes.  They should use what it would take, assuming it would go forward.  I mean, it has to be profitable for the post office.  Assuming we could make the cost argument, we meaning Bookspan in the specific, and their economists would agree with us then, yes, in that case I think that they could go forward with these arguments under this experiment.


Q
Let me clarify that what we're talking about is Postal Service costs of handling Bookspan's mail.


A
Right.


Q
You used the phrase Bookspan's costs, and I want to make sure that we're --


A
No, no, no.  What I'm saying is, and I'm no expert at postal rate hearings either, but I obviously follow them.  There's often debates between what the post office presumed its costs were and what the industry will, and we have mutual economists.



In the NSA, the post office will look at our business model in particular and see maybe there are different things in handling.  I mean, I'm no expert at this, but, you know, the sequencing and all the stuff that goes into putting stuff on pallets, you know, and all the other stuff.  The world can change on average costs of delivering a parcel versus Bookspan particulars.



You can go deeper, you know, sortations.  You can pick up discounts.  You can do other things.  I mean, that's what work sharing has proven over the years that we could change the cost dynamics of the post office.  They would have certain assumptions, and for work sharing we prove that we might be able to do it in a different way that would facilitate them better.


Q
Okay.  At the top of page 6 -- let's change topics slight.  At the top of page 6 you talk about the priority mail presort experiment that this Commission approved previously --


A
Right.


Q
-- and which is ongoing.  You say in the second line, page 6, "The fact that there is now only one mailer participant suggests that it might have been better to structure the arrangement as an NSA in the first instance and then develop variations on the NSA with perhaps different obligations and incentives to reflect the differences in the needs and interests of those who initially participated in that experiment, but have since dropped out," correct?


A
Yes.


Q
I didn't add "necessarily"?


A
No.


Q
Okay.  Good.  When I read that, I just want to make sure the degree of your familiarity with that experiment.  Are you aware that a report was filed just last I think perhaps September or October by the Postal Service with the Commission on the status of the experiment?  Did you see that report?


A
No, I didn't.


Q
Did you --


A
I don't have any great expertise.  I just cited this example because it was an example of something that the post office invested some time on, and in the end they only had limited participation and so the argument being is maybe it would have been more beneficial for the post office to have just negotiated with this client individually, and it might have been a better deal for that individual client, and then maybe with a client specific NSA it might have been broadened to more customer friendly use by other customers.


Q
Do you know how many applicants there were originally for the presort proposal?


A
I only know the final result.  I'm sorry.  No, I don't.


Q
Okay.  And if that were a substantial number, would that surprise you if it were over 25, for example?


A
I think it would make the case because if 25 people were honestly looking to involve themselves and only one person made the finish line then I think that makes the case for more customized approaches rather than broad brush.


Q
Are you familiar with the amount of the three increases in priority mail rates that occurred in 2001 and 2002?


A
Generally.


Q
Do you know what the percentage increase was?


A
No, not off the top of my head.  Also, we're not a major user of priority mail.  You know, I know they were higher.


Q
Are you aware of the fact that people dropped out of this program because they dropped out of using priority mail?


A
Okay.  Maybe it wasn't attractive to them.  It goes back to the original point.


Q
But the priority mail wasn't attractive to them, not the priority mail presort, correct?



MR. VOLNER:  Are you characterizing what happened?



MR. OLSON:  Yes.



MR. VOLNER:  Well, then I'm going to object to the question.  I mean, if you want to ask him whether he knows that's fine.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Do you know that?


A
I said like two minutes ago I took the example out because presumably the post office goes through a great effort to create services for the clients, but in many cases the clients can't afford the investment because it wasn't done with individual client input.


Q
Let me ask you this.  Does it make any difference if a mailer leaves priority mail presort because it found the presort benefits to be inadequate versus leaving prior mail because the rate structure went fluey with three rate increases in 18 months?  Isn't there any difference between those two?


A
Well, every other mailer had three increases in 18 months also, you know, so if you had a sound business model it might have been -- again, I'm not sure if this is even in evidence whether that's why they left, whether it was less attractive.



If it had been more customized, and this is just with no information but hypothetically.  If it was more customized and there was initial cost incentive to be in there, but one of the problems I mentioned about 10 minutes ago, and I think you're agreeing with me now, is --


Q
Well, let me just --


A
No.  Wait a minute.  Let me finish.



MR. VOLNER:  Let him finish his answer.



MR. OLSON:  No.  I'm not sure you're answering the question I asked.



THE WITNESS:  I am.



MR. OLSON:  I'll move to strike it if you answer along these lines.



THE WITNESS:  I am providing the answer you requested.



MR. OLSON:  No.  You're not answering the question I asked.



THE WITNESS:  Okay.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
This has to do with priority mail.  I think you just said that you're speculating, and it has to do with a hypothetical.  Isn't that correct?


A
Well, since I mentioned --


Q
Is that correct?


A
I said five minutes ago I wasn't familiar with the particulars of why the individual customers left.  I'm not sure anyone knows whether it was the model or the price increase.


Q
Have you read the January 17, 2003, report to the Commission on the priority mail experiment?


A
Since I said five minutes ago and I said a minute ago that --


Q
Well, I asked you about September.


A
No.  I said I'm not familiar with the dynamics of priority mail.  The illustration stands.  We have one user.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, may I get an end to the response to a question that isn't pending?



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Let me ask you to turn to page 4 of your testimony.  In the full paragraph that appears on that page you discuss that a niche classification might be appropriate in certain circumstances and that an NSA might be appropriate in other circumstances, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  About five lines down in that paragraph I think you say, "The essential difference between the niche classification and an NSA is that in the former case it can be reasonably and confidently expected that the incentive to be proposed will be responsive to the needs of a group of mailers," correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  When you say group, is there a minimum number you have in mind?


A
No.


Q
Two or more?


A
Okay.  That's safe.  Sure.


Q
Okay.  When a new classification is proposed, do you believe that the Postal Service always knows with precision the number of mailers that might be interested in using it?


A
Obviously I think the question answers itself.  No.


Q
Okay.


A
That goes back to our debate on page 6.


Q
If the Postal Service were to have reasonably strong assurance that say three, four or five mailers would respond positively to a particular new product, would you suggest that that be a niche classification or an NSA?


A
A group of mailers?  It's probably more conducive to a niche.  The NSA again is a unique situation where you're on unchartered waters for the post office to get information or whatever or there's a unique situation to be worked out with an individual client.


Q
At one point I recall you talked about prematurely opening up an NSA, and I think it was on page -- here.  It's the last line of page 4.



You say, "That is, by prematurely opening up an NSA, the cost savings the Postal Service expects to realize will be reduced and/or corresponding incentives it is able to offer will be diminished," correct?


A
The sentence is correct.  I'll just read the context.


Q
Right.


A
Okay.  That preceded by the earlier sentence, yes, is correct.


Q
Go ahead and read whatever you think necessary to put a context to it.


A
Oh, no.  I mean, the sentence preceding it.  Again, it qualifies so we're not just taking a sentence out mid paragraph.


Q
Well, let's read it.


A
Okay.


Q
I'll read it.  I hope I don't add any words.  "If an arrangement that was worked out and tailored to meet the needs of a particular mailer is opened up to a broader group of mailers with dissimilar mail or mailing practices, the business dynamics of the original arrangement will be altered."



Then you say, "That is, by prematurely opening an NSA, the cost savings the Postal Service expects to realize will be reduced..." and the incentives would be diminished.  I'm paraphrasing the end of the sentence there.


A
Right.


Q
Okay.  Correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  How do you tell when an NSA is mature so that it is not prematurely opened up?


A
That would be an interesting point.  We haven't had one.  It would be a certain firm invests a lot, and then the terms would be back and changed.  Going to the paragraph above that, in the earlier paragraph, "By contrast, an NSA involves contract rates," et cetera, et cetera.



The key to the NSA is giving the primary negotiator some sort of time and space incentive to time.  Now, assuming that there was -- you can qualify an NSA to protect yourself by having a most favored firm type language in it where you can basically say if it's changed in other ways you would pick this up, you know, if it benefits a later client or something like that.



If the terms are somehow changed and your overall advantage is diluted from the negotiations or someone gets a better deal, it's changed the original premise that you went in and made the investment on.


Q
Why would you care if someone else got a better deal?  Is it a matter of fairness?  Is that what you're saying?


A
Let's see.


Q
If someone else got a better deal, would that be unfair?


A
It might be unfair to the original negotiator, but you can protect yourself from that in basic contracts.


Q
By putting in a clause that says that --


A
That would be one way, yes.


Q
-- if the Postal Service were to give this similar discount to anyone else you would get the benefit of it?


A
Right.


Q
Do you know if there's such a provision in the --


A
I'm just reading the rest of the paragraph.


Q
Okay.  Sure.


A
Okay.  Again, I think my answer would be the end sum, which is the paragraph after the mid paragraph here, the sentence being discussed.


Q
I'm sorry.  What sentence?


A
No.  I'd like to do paragraphs.  In other words, read the one paragraph in context, and then the paragraph afterwards which sums up, you know.



"In sum, the company's specific arrangements are important to the mailing industry because they provide mail users with the opportunity to configurate in work sharing arrangements that are consistent with their particular model."



If it's open in a way that dilutes it, it dilutes the expectations.


Q
So in other words, the work that the first NSA participant did to advance the notion would be diminished by opening it up to other similarly situated mailers?


A
Well, I'm not sure that's what the second sentence says.  Let me see.



MR. VOLNER:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going to have to object to the question.



THE WITNESS:  But I -- I'm sorry.  Sorry.



MR. VOLNER:  He's mischaracterizing the testimony.  That's not what he said.



THE WITNESS:  Right.



MR. OLSON:  It's a question.



THE WITNESS:  No.  We made the earlier qualification.  "Not similarly situated."  That was added.



The earlier qualifications, and I'll read the first sentence in context.  "If an arrangement that was worked out and tailored to meet the needs of a particular mailer is opened to a broader group of mailers with dissimilar mail or mailing practices."



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  I mean, we can't just keep jumping from sentence to sentence and not read the stuff in context.



MR. OLSON:  We read the whole sentence.



THE WITNESS:  Yes, but then you were characterizing something that was never said by either of us.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
My first question that I asked you was how do you know when an NSA is mature so that you're not prematurely opening it up, and I think what you said 

-- correct me if I'm wrong -- is you need to preserve some benefit for the first mailer who does the work of getting the NSA to begin with.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, but I also said earlier that it's hard to define because we never had one.  To say when it's premature is difficult.


Q
But there is some notion you have in mind that --


A
Yes, and that's what I said.  If it's opened up to companies or people with dissimilar, it could dilute it.



That's a judgment call once we have an NSA, you know, that's really there, as opposed to speculation, NSAs that we've never dealt with before.  It's just, you know, a caveat type thing if you read the paragraph in context and then read the second paragraph in context with that.


Q
If the Postal Rate Commission uses average costs in establishing the amount of savings in an NSA, how would opening the matter up to mailers with dissimilar mailing practices and dissimilar costs affect the amount of the NSA?



MR. VOLNER:  Mr. Chairman, I hate to do this, but again I have to object.  Are we going to go back to paragraph 2 where he says "subject to known adjustments," and are we again eliding that clause?



I mean, if you want to ask him about the testimony I certainly have no objection.



MR. OLSON:  I'll be glad to add those words.



MR. VOLNER:  If you want to ask him about where the testimony leads, I have no objection.  If you want to recharacterize the testimony, put your own witness on.



MR. OLSON:  I'm happy to add those words, Mr. Volner.



Adding your words from early in your testimony, "subject to known adjustments," as an adjective phrase describing average costs.



THE WITNESS:  It's just we keep hopping around.  It's just trying to keep a context to this thing.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Do you have the question in mind?


A
I'm trying to find the point in paragraph 2 to read back.  I mean page 2.  I'm sorry.



THE WITNESS:  Ian, I'm not sure.  What was the point?



MR. VOLNER:  I think you better read the question back.



THE WITNESS:  I meant the point you just cited to read.



MR. VOLNER:  It's in that same paragraph.  It's in the first paragraph on page 3 --



THE WITNESS:  Okay.



MR. VOLNER:  -- I think is what he's referring to.  I'm not sure, to tell you the truth.



THE WITNESS:  Okay.



MR. VOLNER:  Why don't you reframe the question, counsel?



MR. OLSON:  Anything else, Mr. Volner?



MR. VOLNER:  No, sir.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Here's my question.  It goes to the bottom of page 4.


A
Right.


Q
It discusses the danger of prematurely opening an NSA because the cost savings to the Postal Service might be less, and the incentives it could offer would be diminished, correct?  That's the danger?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And then in the sentence before it, which you said was critical to understanding it, so let's look at that.  You say the problem is opening it to mailers with dissimilar mail or mailing practices, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Now, isn't the key there that mailers with dissimilar mail or mailing practices would have different costs, different Postal Service costs associated with handling their mail?  Isn't that your point?


A
Yes.  They might have either internal -- yes.  They might have different costs, yes.


Q
Okay.  And if --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson?  Excuse me.



MR. OLSON:  Yes, sir?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  How much longer?



MR. OLSON:  Forty-five seconds.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Thank you.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
If the Commission uses average costs subject to known adjustments as you recommend on page 3 -- did I get that right, Mr. Volner?  Okay.



What difference would it make if the NSA were opened up to other mailers with dissimilar mail and mailing practices?


A
Okay.  I'm sorry.  Is this paragraph A on page 3?


Q
Mr. Posch, the only thing I'm doing on page 3 is grabbing the lines --


A
But by jumping in and out of sentences and everything else sometimes, I mean, things can change.  I'm trying to read these sentences in the context of each paragraph and then put them back in the other paragraph, if you know what I mean.


Q
I don't mean this to be a trick question.  All I'm saying, sir, is you're recommending on page 3 the Commission accept subclass average costs subject to known adjustments.


A
Okay.


Q
And then you're talking about if they do that you talk about the danger of opening up an NSA to other mailers, a broader group with dissimilar mail or mailing practices, which you just said the key was they had different costs



What would it matter if you used average costs subject to -- let me get it right -- known adjustments?


A
Okay.  Again, the cost structure they're using is provided by the particular company, the type of information provided by the company that's entering into the NSA.  Now we're bringing in companies who are not part of that agreement with different cost structures.  It does change the model.


Q
If the Postal Service proposal is predicated on its costs, its own estimate of its own costs for handling the average of what you call the subclass, subject to known adjustments --


A
Right.


Q
-- what difference does it matter if it allows some other similar mailers into it that might have somewhat different mail, somewhat different mailing practices and somewhat different costs?


A
Okay.


Q
My 45 second ends now.


A
The similar mailers would probably be permitted to come in.  Again, we keep coming back to a sentence that wasn't there.  We said if the arrangement was worked out to meet the broader group with dissimilar mail.  Obviously we said dissimilar because similar mail would have been a different situation.



I mean, we jump from sentence to sentence.  We don't use all the words, and then we qualify the words differently.  We never said similar.  We said dissimilar and contrast it.  Dissimilar, no.  Similar, yes.


Q
At the risk of going beyond 45 seconds, in this context let's just take this case and see if you can answer it.



You've said you're not an expert on this case, but if there were a mailer like Cap One who had a 10 percent UAA rate and another mailer had a five percent UAA rate and another one had a 20 percent UAA rate and yet the costs of the NSA were not related to the Postal Service's cost specific to any particular mailer, why would it matter if mailers with five percent, 10 percent, 20 percent UAA rates were allowed to participate?



MR. VOLNER:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going to allow him to answer the question, but --



MR. OLSON:  Good.



MR. VOLNER:  -- I do want to point out that there's no resemblance between the question and the testimony or where the testimony goes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Posch, try to answer the question, please.



THE WITNESS:  Well, I'd answer it by, first of all, precluding the use of the term Capital One because I don't want in any way to presume to speak for Capital One.



Then if you could just -- I'm sorry -- rephrase the thing again?  Put it in general, Company A, B and C.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
If there were to be an NSA that attempted to recognize Postal Service cost savings associated with handling first class mail, electronic UAA mail electronically as opposed to by physical return of the mail piece.


A
Why not say parcels?  We might be safer talking.


Q
Well, we don't have the same rules about free forwarding and undeliverable as addressed, so I don't think I can.  If you don't know the first class, I guess I'll --


A
Yes.  Again, I'm not trying to be evasive on this, but we were supposed to just endorse NSAs, secondly endorse the distinguishment at times between NSAs and niches.



To get into specific subcategories of first class, my background is parcels and standard A and things like that.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Olson.



It's about 11:05.  Why don't we take our midmorning break and come back about 11:15 and complete this witness?  Thank you.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson, is there any follow up cross-examination?



Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Mr. Posch, I'd like to get back to the prematurely opened up issue.



MR. VOLNER:  Introduce yourself, Rand, please, so the witness knows who you are.



MR. COSTICH:  I'm Rand Costich.  I represent the OCA.



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
I'd like to get back to the issue that you were discussing with Mr. Olson concerning premature opening up of an NSA.



If you could look at page 5 of your testimony at the top of the page?  The first full sentence there reads, "The result may be that the value of the arrangement is so altered and the price signal so changed to reflect the characteristics of a larger group of potential users that the incentive no longer serves the interests of the original NSA party or of the Postal Service."



Are you saying that that would be the inevitable result of opening up an NSA to other participants?


A
I don't want to be redundant.  If we read the whole paragraph in context, they are not other participants.  They'd be dissimilar companies with dissimilar models, so that would change the question a bit because it wouldn't be just any other participant.



Number two would be the inevitable result?  No.  Again, we don't have experience to work from since we've never had this adventure before of a completed NSA, but obviously it wouldn't be the inevitable experience.



In this paragraph it proceeds sentence by sentence, and so other participants have to be qualified by dissimilar participants.  As we said, mailers with similar mail or mailing practices, so dissimilar is a key qualifier that proceeds the next few sentences.


Q
All right.  Let's stick to dissimilar participants.


A
Okay.


Q
If an NSA were opened up to dissimilar participants without altering the benefits of the original NSA to the original contractors, the Postal Service and the one other mailer, would there still be an objection to opening up the NSA?


A
It would depend on a particular fact circumstance.  I don't think there's a particular -- I don't know.  I'm trying to think of a hypothetical.


Q
Are you aware that the OCA has proposed opening up the NSA at issue in this case?


A
No.  No.



MR. COSTICH:  I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Costich.



Commissioner Goldway?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Yes.  Thank you.  I just have a question.



When you talk about an agreement that includes average costs, those are clearly in the public domain, something that the Postal Service discloses, and then you said known adjustments.



I wasn't quite clear, in spite of all the questioning, what you meant by known adjustments except that they related somehow to the specific business.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Would those known adjustments be submitted to the Postal Rate Commission as part of the NSA for our approval, or do you consider them proprietary and they would not be available for us to consider in reviewing the NSA?



THE WITNESS:  This I can speak on my own company particularly.  We entered into confidentiality agreements when we first negotiated, this being Bookspan, not Capital One.



I would have just assumed under the normal proprietary things that these would have been in the agreement.  As part of the justification of the NSA we had come to the PRC, and they would have been public knowledge.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Hammond?



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  You're here today on behalf of a good number of mailing organizations whose members are often competing with each other?



THE WITNESS:  Correct.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  I wanted to ask you a question as a representative of mailers that are often in competition with other mailers.



Many mailers don't project their own mail volumes econometrically, and that's certainly understandable.  Yesterday we had a witness from the Postal Service testify that the Postal Service has to have a pretty good idea of what volumes a mailer normally sends before it offers a mail volume discount.  Would you agree that that is reasonable?



THE WITNESS:  Speaking again in our own particular negotiations, we provided that data.  I would say yes, it would be reasonable.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  Then let's assume that the Postal Service agrees to a volume discount as part of an NSA with one mailer, but then they refuse to give a similar volume discount to a second one because that competing mailer can't produce sufficient information to enable the Postal Service to estimate its volume.



My question is this.  If you're mailer number two, the one that can't get an equivalent volume discount, are you being treated unfairly?



THE WITNESS:  Again, speaking as an industry, we all gain.  If individual mailers gain, the post office gains because of volume cost.



Number two, speaking now personally because I can't speak for the rest of the industry on this question.  In our case this is the normal way you would do any business deal, you know, with a supplier.  You'd have to provide certain data.



If it wasn't available, other people in other fields might not enter into it with you either, so, yes, you're precluded because you don't have sufficient data upon which in this case to establish a public record.  I don't think it would be unfair.  You could hire someone who could produce that data for you.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.



THE WITNESS:  Again, I can only speak for my own.  I don't want to speak for the industry on this, but, you know, we have to keep so much data and all this for all these other reasons.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Right.



THE WITNESS:  You know, even for our own mail sortation.  Many of us are geared for drop ship mail.  A lot of us have this data, and if we didn't have it there are economists in the field who could assemble it and form that that the post office deems appropriate.



This is myself speaking for my own feelings with the postal attorneys and economics people on NSA.  I couldn't speak for the rest of the industry on what data they have.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  Well, then I guess to the heart of my question.  If you're mailer number two, the one that's been denied the volume discount, are you entitled to some sort of proof that your competitor provided more reliable volume information than you could produce?



THE WITNESS:  Okay.  Speaking personally, I would say at a hearing you'd have a right, yes, if you were objecting to something to get the data and be told by the post office why your data wasn't sufficient enough upon which for them to do a model to bring to the PRC the way the other Company A did, but that's not speaking as an administrator.  That's speaking my own personal opinion.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  All right.  That's all my questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Covington?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Good morning, Witness Posch.



THE WITNESS:  Good morning, Commissioner.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  First of all, I wanted to follow up on the question that Commissioner Hammond just posed to you.



On behalf of I would say PostCom, the DMA and the Parcel Shippers Association, I would consider you all to be in my terms pretty much heavy hitters in the postal arena.  Can you clarify?  Weren't you or your group not the least bit concerned about Capital One's lack of historical volume?



THE WITNESS:  I'm not sure I can speak on that, I mean, certainly as a group.  I mean, can I speak on that?  I'm not sure if that's within the bounds of what I was asked to talk about.  I mean, I was only asked to speak on why the industry supports NSAs and everything, but not on particulars.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Which means that you couldn't answer my second question.  Did you or did anyone in your consortium look at or consider the physical and electronic information on Capital One's UAA mail?



THE WITNESS:  I definitely couldn't, no.  Sorry.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Let me ask another question, which I figure you're not going to be able to answer.



NSAs have been successfully employed in other regulated industries.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Now, you should be able to answer that.



THE WITNESS:  I believe they have, yes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Now, do you or does your group that you're representing here today have any additional idea?



It doesn't have to be particularly Capital One, or it doesn't necessarily have to be a negotiated service agreement and/or niche classification, but do you have any additional idea how something distinct like this for operational could be a good relationship with any company that wanted to do something with the United States Postal Service?



THE WITNESS:  Do you mean a relationship with the post office that was client related that wasn't a legal NSA?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Right.



THE WITNESS:  I'm not sure if the post office is permitted to do any other client related things.  I mean, even the NSA is still unchartered territory.  I'm not sure we could go to Mr. McBride or someone and say we would like to do the following because they're not free to negotiate like Bookspan could negotiate with Donnelly or another company like that.



I think the NSA format is something we've been trying because at least in my mind it's the only way we could approach the post office legally at this time.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  At this time.



THE WITNESS:  I know there are suggestions  of a proposal to the Presidential Commission.  I've read some of that testimony about giving the post office greater flexibility with clients and all that, but again I'm not an expert on all of this.



I'm not aware of any other way we could approach the post office as Bookspan and say we've got the following good ideas, and if you agree with us could we do this outside of your supervision on the Postal Rate Commission and a formal structure like the NSA.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Based on your expertise and your knowledge of postal regulations, and I would assume particularly because of your work at Bookspan you are familiar with discounts?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Discounts that the Postal Service offers.



A hypothetical question.  If the Postal Rate Commission gives approval as far as this classification request is concerned, do you think Capital One would be able to actually reduce postal costs?



THE WITNESS:  Not on the specifics, but on anecdotal literature.  The post office is strongly supporting this deal.  We strongly support the help of the post office.



They believe for a variety of reasons, both cost reasons for knowledge reasons and also for precedent reasons, I believe.  I can't speak for the post office in that respect, but, yes, it would help the whole mailing industry.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Thanks, Witness Posch.



That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you, Commissioner.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Commissioner Covington.



Mr. Volner, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. VOLNER:  Mr. Chairman, there will be no redirect.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  No redirect.  All right.



Mr. Posch, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your contribution to the record, and we thank you for being with us.  You're now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thanks for the courtesies.  Thank you, sir.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting, would you introduce our next witness this morning?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service calls its next witness. Dr. Kelly Eakin.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Dr. Eakin, would you raise your right hand, please?



Whereupon,


B. KELLY EAKIN



having been duly sworn, was called as a rebuttal witness and was examined and testified in rebuttal as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting?




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-RT-2.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Could you please state your full name and position for the record?


A
My name is Brian Kelly Eakin, and I am a vice president of Christiansen Associates in Madison, Wisconsin.


Q
Dr. Eakin, I've handed you a copy of a document entitled Rebuttal Testimony of B. Kelly Eakin on behalf of the United States Postal Service, which has been labeled as USPS-RT-2.  Are you familiar with this document?


A
Yes.  This is testimony that I prepared.


Q
Are there any library references or work papers associated with this document?


A
No, there are not.


Q
Do you have any changes that you would like to make in the testimony today?


A
Yes.  I have two minor corrections that I would like to --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Dr. Eakin, would you push the mike up and speak a little more directly into it?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  I have two minor corrections.  They both occur on page 15.  On page 15, line 19, the number 12.8 percent should be 13.28 percent, and on line 23 the number $307,000 should be $298,000.



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Are those two changes reflected in the copy of the testimony that you have?


A
Yes, they are.


Q
And with those changes, if you were to testify orally today would this be your testimony?


A
Yes, it would be.



MR. KOETTING:  Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service has two copies of the rebuttal testimony of B. Kelly Eakin on behalf of the United States Postal Service designated as USPS-RT-2 and request that they be admitted into evidence in this proceeding.



THE WITNESS:  Without objection.  I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected rebuttal testimony of B. Kelly Eakin.  That testimony is received into evidence and should be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-RT-2, was received in evidence.)
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CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This now brings us to oral cross-examination.  One participant, the Office of Consumer Advocate, has requested oral cross-examination.



Mr. Costich, would you please begin?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Good morning, Dr. Eakin.


A
Good morning.


Q
Since we're on page 15, we might as well start there.  At line 5, you mention a worst case scenario for secondary leakage.  Do you see that?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Would you mind summarizing what secondary leakage is?


A
Sure.  Secondary leakage is a result of interdependent demands.  It comes about if, because of the Capital One NSA, Capital One expands its customer base at the expense of its competitors.



The competitors, having a smaller number of customers or fewer customers, would consequently have less customer mail.  That's the primary source of secondary leakage.


Q
At line 8 you say, "Under competitive market assumptions, the largest possible offset isn't exactly offsetting reduction of customer mail by Capital One's competitors."  Do you see that?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Why do you say that the largest possible offset would be one for one between Capital One and its competitors?


A
If the Capital One NSA is implemented and as a result Capital One does achieve discounted postal rates on some of its mailings and, therefore, expands its operation, but that expansion of its customer base were to come strictly at the expense of its competitors, then that is the case where all of the new customers of Capital One would have been customers, former customers, of its competitors.



However, that's the worst case scenario because there are other scenarios where they can expand their customer base by a customer getting a Capital One credit card without giving up the competitor's credit card, so it's just the worst case is you literally switch rather than get an additional credit card.


Q
Have you ever heard of a consumer having more than one credit card?


A
I think I've heard of that.


Q
Would it be at least conceivable that a consumer with more than one credit card would open an account with Capital One and abandon all of his other prior accounts?


A
Anything is possible.  That's a possibility.


Q
Would that be a worse case than your worst case scenario?


A
As I have listed it here, if the impact of this were to be that a customer responded to Capital One's solicitation and as a result dropped more than one company, then that description alone would be a more than one to one offset.


Q
Could you turn to page 16?  At line 12 you have an equation for secondary contribution.  Do you see that?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Would you mind summarizing what secondary contribution is?


A
Yes.  Secondary contribution is another result of interdependent demands among competitors, Capital One and its credit card competitors.



If as a result of the Capital One NSA Capital One increases its solicitation mail, then a very likely strategic competitive response of its competitors is to match at least partially the increased solicitation effort that Capital One has put out.  This will be done to prevent the erosion of market share and profits.



Part of that increase of the solicitation effort by Capital One's competitors will probably be in the form of increased solicitation mail by Capital One's competitors.  That's the source, the primary source, of Area 5 in my figure called secondary contribution.


Q
Your equation indicates that secondary contribution is the product of four different parameters.  Is that correct?


A
That is correct.


Q
I'd like to focus on your alpha parameter.  Could you describe what that does?


A
Yes.  As I state in my testimony on page 16, line 14, following that equation, alpha is a parameter indicating how competitors respond in terms of increased advertising reaction to those increased solicitation mailings by Capital One, so how they respond in terms of their own increased solicitation effort.


Q
And you have bounded alpha between zero and one?  Is that correct?


A
I have established a reasonable lower bound of alpha at zero and a reasonable upper bound of alpha at one.


Q
I'd like to examine the possibility that alpha is negative.  If alpha is negative, your secondary contribution becomes a secondary leakage, correct?


A
Alpha being negative is an unlikely case.  If it were negative, then that equation would be a negative value, or it would be a leakage.


Q
Could you look at page 17.  At lines 1 through 3 you say, "This effect will normally be positive," and here we're talking about alpha, correct?


A
Let me start at the beginning of the paragraph on the previous page and read it.



(Pause.)


A
Okay.  Yes, I do say that.


Q
Okay.  Alpha will be positive and will tend to be larger to the extent Capital One and some of its competitors are large enough to take each other's actions into account.  I take it we're not talking about perfect competition here?


A
That is correct.  The bigger either Capital One is or the bigger, the more concentrated the industry is, the more likely participants are going to notice rivals' activities, actions.


Q
Is this type of a market situation referred to as oligopoly?


A
That's a broad, middle ground term between monopoly and perfect competition.


Q
Is there a standard concept of equilibrium for an oligopoly market?


A
The description of equilibrium in an oligopoly market is not as sort of tightly defined or as exactly defined as it is in the market structures of perfect competition or of pure monopoly, so there can be a variety or a range.



There's not a unanimous equilibrium or unanimous view of the exact form that equilibrium takes in oligopoly.


Q
Are you familiar with the term Cournot equilibrium?


A
I am familiar with that term.


Q
Is that a concept of equilibrium that would be useful in analyzing the likely value of alpha?


A
I did not use Cournot analysis or Cournot equilibrium analysis in the testimony that I prepared and put forth to establish these bounds.  It may or may not have applicability and it carries with it certain assumptions, so it's hard for me at this point to say yes or no.


Q
Are you familiar with the concept of Stackelberg equilibrium?


A
I am familiar with the concept.


Q
I guess I won't repeat my earlier questions. Are you familiar with the concept of Nash equilibrium?


A
I am familiar with that concept.


Q
Are you familiar with leader/follower models of oligopoly?


A
I am familiar particularly with the Stackelberg type situation.  I view that as a leader/ follower model.


Q
If one were to apply that model in this situation, would it be possible that alpha would be negative?


A
I did not apply that analysis or go through that exercise in establishing these bounds, but I again believe that the situation of a negative alpha is a very unusual case.


Q
In a leader/follower situation, is it correct that the entity or player described as a follower attempts to maximize profit subject to the behavior of the leader?


A
I wouldn't state it exactly that way.  Again, I would probably refer back to a textbook to get a more precise definition, but the way I would state that is that the follower accepts a leader's action as a given.


Q
In that situation, is it at least possible that your alpha could turn out to be negative?


A
Again, that's not the analysis or the framework that I used to establish these reasonable bounds, so I can't right now say no, that it's not possible, but I do believe it would be a very unusual case.


Q
If we just talk in words instead of optimizing behavior, is it possible that in this case some of Capital One's competitors simply accept Capital One's behavior and then attempt to maximize their own profits?



In that situation, is it not possible that such competitors allow Capital One to extract market share and actually become smaller and advertise less?


A
Again, in the situation that is being described here, the likely response to a competitor who observes Capital One increasing its solicitation effort and in fact taking away market share, a competitor will observe their market share eroding and connect it with the increased solicitation effort of Capital One.



The likely strategic response to shore up their profits, to stem the erosion, will be to undertake a solicitation effort of their own to counter the solicitation effort of Capital One.


Q
If such a competitor increases its advertising that will increase its costs, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And if nothing else happens, that reduces its profit, correct?


A
Again, the nothing else happening.  If you mean if they aren't losing market share to Capital One, then yes, their profit would be going down.



What is happening is because Capital One is undertaking its solicitation effort, something else is happening.  They are losing market share.  That's why they will undertake an increased solicitation effort of their own to stop that erosion.


Q
Well, is the company attempting to maximize market share or maximize profit?


A
In the explanation I just gave, they are focused on profit.


Q
And you do not think it likely that the company could forego any advertising or any increased advertising and end up with a higher profit, even though it has a smaller market share?


A
If the chain of events is set off by the Capital One NSA, which causes Capital One to increase its solicitation mailings, then the response by competitors will not be to cut back to increase their profits because they could have done that before, but by assumption they haven't because they were maximizing profit prior to the Capital One NSA.



Instead, the competitors will be seeing if the Capital One solicitation effort is effective that they will be losing some of their customers to Capital One, and, consequently, there will be the benefit of stemming that erosion if they were to undertake increased solicitation of their own.


Q
And you don't think it would ever be a profit maximizing move to reduce expenses, including advertising expenses, rather than to attempt to engage in an advertising war?


A
If it were, they would have done it already regardless of the Capital One NSA.


Q
Could you look at page 19?  I would direct your attention to the bottom portion of the page where you're discussing the alternative proposed by Witness Callow.



At the very bottom of the page starting on line 21 you say, "There is considerable financial risk in the broad offering of an optional tariff."  Then you say, "Optional tariffs are subject to an adverse selection problem..."  On the next page it says, "...that has the potential of eroding revenues and harming other rate payers."



What is it about the broad offering that brings about this adverse selection phenomenon?


A
The adverse selection resulting from the broad offering comes from establishing the threshold where the discounts begin by the use of the historical data in setting that in stone.



There is always uncertainty about what the actual so-called before volumes are, but there's also asymmetric information.  Once that threshold is established or mandated by the rule that is put forth in Witness Callow's proposal, then those mailers who know with their private information that in fact they are going to go beyond that threshold will be instant winners.



There will be, if you want to call it, a leakage if they take the deal, whereas those mailers who know or are fairly certain that they will not meet that threshold quantity won't benefit from the deal, and they won't take the deal, so you will have only those who you will have a leakage from that take the deal, and you won't have the other side take it.



That's the danger of offering it broadly is that it's a self-selection.  Instant winners take the deal, and, since it's optional, those who don't benefit from it don't take it.


Q
Is it more the existence of, as you call it, a rule for qualifying that creates the problem, as opposed to the broad offering?


A
It's the combination of the two, the fact that a specific threshold or threshold rule is established and also that the offering is made broadly available or is made available to all, but it's optional.  It's that entire package that creates the adverse selection problem.


Q
Do you have an understanding of what the rule is that Witness Callow has proposed?


A
My understanding of it is presented in the testimony.  That describes my understanding, so I will just summarize my understanding of it, which is on page 19 of my testimony in lines 11 through 19.



I say there's two main thrusts for my understanding.  First, it calls for making the terms similar to those of Capital One NSA available to any presorted first class mail customers approved by the Postal Service, and then, second, it proposes bounds on the incremental volume that actually qualifies for the discounts.



Those are the two components that my testimony focuses on, so beyond that I don't comment.


Q
Well, the rule that Witness Callow has for setting the threshold, the rule that presumably attracts the winners and repels the losers, is that the Postal Service must set the threshold based on publicly available, historical information.



With that kind of flexibility, won't the Postal Service be able to detect potential applicants who are attempting to take advantage of it; that is, the applicant who knows he's going to have a big surge in volume and, therefore, would like to get a nice, low threshold?


A
I think I have covered that question in my testimony.  I'll try to expand a little bit on that, but if you look at page 20, lines 2 through 6, basically following up on the adverse selection, I say, "Mailers with preexisting plans to increase their volumes would have the strongest incentives to obtain the declining block discounts, but those plans would usually be private information."



So, it's far from clear how the Postal Service would set the threshold values to avoid unnecessary revenue erosion without resorting either to the negotiation or to the private information, so that's where I think the context of a negotiated service agreement is superior through that negotiation process, that bargaining process, to flush out more of the relevant information, some of which may be public, but some which may be private.



The proposal, as I understand it, that has been put forth by Witness Callow calls for reliance strictly on public information, but the truth may be more held in the private information.


Q
What incentive does the company with private information about its plans have to reveal those plans in negotiations?


A
That is part of the negotiation process, and so to reach a mutually beneficial deal there may be an incentive to be forthcoming with some information to get the deal moving along.


Q
So the applicant who wants to negotiate his own separate contract for some reason reveals private information that is harmful to him in terms of the ultimate outcome, but the applicant whose threshold is going to be based on historical information withholds that information and somehow makes the Postal Service worse off?  Is that what you're saying?


A
No, that's not what I'm saying.  The applicant revealing private information is made better off if it creates a mutually beneficial deal to be arrived at and signed.


Q
That's what I don't understand.  If the applicant has private information about its plans to increase volumes, wouldn't its story be to the Postal Service my plans are to decrease volumes if you don't give me a rate break?


A
This is part of the negotiation process, and if, you know, unreasonable or uncredible information is provided, well, then one party may say forget it and walk off.  There's no deal.  Then the party doesn't benefit.



There is an incentive to reveal private information, and I have not been part of any of the NSA stuff, negotiations, but I presume and from what I've briefly seen in testimony that private information has been revealed.  The reason it has been revealed is to try to reach a mutually beneficial deal.


Q
When you say private information has been revealed, can you describe how anyone would verify the truth of that private information?


A
That is beyond my area of expertise, but it's what you rely on your negotiating team, your side of the negotiating team, to do.  That's their job.


Q
On page 20 you also criticize the volume cap that Witness Callow has.  Do you see that?


A
Are you referring to the paragraph that starts on line 7?


Q
Yes.


A
Okay.  Yes.  I'm with you there.


Q
At line 13 you say that, "The volume increment at which these effects occur," that is the volume where the cap actually takes effect, "is large relative to the projected volume increase for Capital One."



Can we agree that the 15 percent volume cap that Witness Callow has in his proposal will have no effect on Capital One's participation in the NSA?


A
No.  I don't know what Capital One's feelings are on that, so I can't say yes or no to that.


Q
In a couple places you've referred to elasticities that Witness Elliott used in making volume projections.  Do you recall that?


A
Yes.  If you could get me to the page it would help, or I can find it.


Q
I've written down the elasticities and not the page numbers.  I'm sorry.  Does negative .071 sound familiar?


A
Oh, it does sound familiar.


Q
Negative .388?  Does that sound familiar?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
If those elasticities in fact have any relevance to Capital One's reaction to the block discounts, can you indicate what kind of a price decrease would be necessary to produce a 15 percent increase in their volume?


A
That can be done.  I haven't done it, and I hesitate to do arithmetic on the fly here.


Q
Well, with an elasticity of negative 0.071 is there any price decrease that could produce a volume increase of 15 percent over the threshold that Capital One has?


A
Can you restate that question or reask it?  Can I hear it again?


Q
Let me try it a different way.


A
Okay.


Q
You've summarized what Witness Elliott had done in your discussion of the leakage, the secondary leakage and the secondary contribution.



The volume that Capital One or that Witness Elliott projected that it would provide under an elasticity of negative 0.071 was approximately 15 million pieces, about one percent of its -- is that one percent?  A small percent of its threshold volume.



With an elasticity that is that low, even a doubling of the price discounts would only produce in the neighborhood of 30 million pieces, correct?


A
Yes.  I see where you're going with this I think.  If it would take 10 to 15 times that 15.5 to hit the 15 percent threshold, okay, that may in fact be a long ways off and very unlikely.



I would just hesitate to latch onto a specific elasticity number and then say that it holds as you extrapolate a long ways away, but with that caveat the 15 percent volume or the 15 percent bound that we're talking about here does seem a long ways away.



Turning back to the pages we started on on this discussion where you've pointed it out to me earlier on page 20, I do say in fact on page 20, line 13, "...while the volume discount at which these effects occur is large relative to the projected volume for Capital One," so it is a long ways away for Capital One.


Q
Yes.  You go on to say, "...but it may not be the case for all mailers who might seek to take part in the rates proposed by Witness Callow."



Isn't this going to be a long way for any first class mailer, given the average elasticity of first class presort mail?


A
Again, I don't know that there are not very elastic mailers out there.  If there are, this 15 percent bound may not be that far off.


Q
If there are such elastic first class presort mailers out there, do you think the Postal Service would know who they were?


A
I don't know.  I don't know whether they would know who they are or not, I mean.


Q
Did you inquire of the Postal Service whether they knew of any highly elastic first class presort mailers?


A
No, I did not.


Q
And they didn't volunteer any information like that to you?


A
No.


Q
Do you understand the reason for the 15 percent cap that Witness Callow has proposed?


A
My understanding of the rationale put forth with respect to that 15 percent bound is to limit the so-called leakage exposure.


Q
Is limiting the leakage exposure a benefit to the Postal Service?


A
Here I hesitate to focus on just that one component because the threshold in that area called leakage or direct leakage is not a loss of value, but it's a transfer of value from the Postal Service to Capital One.



As such, it's a part of the mix of negotiating tools to create a deal that is mutually beneficial to all parties, so to focus on that one component and then try to limit exposure on one component is not what I would necessarily say is the end objective.


Q
Well, the problem with that particular component is nobody knows what its value is, correct?


A
There is uncertainty in what the actual before rates truly are.  I mean before volumes truly are.


Q
And if Capital One has in fact convinced the Postal Service that its volumes are going to be quite a bit lower than what Capital One plans to do, doesn't that direct leakage become quite large?


A
Again, the size of it is a relative matter, but to the question of how to limit that exposure I think rather than restricting a component, one of the pieces that is used in a negotiation process, a more effective, practical way to restrict this exposure is through what is proposed in the Capital One NSA, a pilot or an experimental program with a limited duration of which during which time you watch what happens.



If it turns out that it looks like it was a case of so-called abuse, that they said one thing and it turned out to be another, you pull the plug.


Q
Have you ever had occasion to buy a new car?


A
Yes.


Q
Has that been a pleasant experience that you look forward to doing again?


A
I've done it so infrequently I've been pretty excited about it.


Q
Is it your experience that you immediately tell the salesman how much you're willing to pay for the car?


A
No.  I try not to.


Q
In fact, nobody has an incentive to do that in negotiations, do they?


A
No, but at those times I wanted to come away with a new car, and I did, and I've been pretty happy about it.


Q
Could you look at page 24 of your testimony at lines 18 through 21?  Here you're still talking about the adverse selection problem, correct?


A
In this paragraph I sort of present

so-called two sides of the optional tariffs.  The optional tariffs have the upside that you aren't forcing anybody to do anything they don't want to because they're optional, but the flip side of that is that you introduce the possibility of the adverse selection.


Q
Does the possibility of the adverse selection essentially eliminate the usefulness of optional tariffs?


A
No.  It's just that one needs to be aware of the adverse selection possibility or probability that there will be some adverse selection, and so optional tariffs aren't totally without risk themselves.  One just needs to take that into consideration in developing value enhancing arrangements.


Q
In the proposal of Witness Callow, do you know whether there is a requirement that the Postal Service find that there is a high likelihood of a net increase in revenue from anyone's participation?


A
I read Witness Callow's direct testimony, and then I summarized the essential elements that I was talking about in my written testimony here.



What you describe sounds familiar, and I presume the answer is that that is in there, but I can't -- I didn't put it down here, and I don't recall right offhand.  If it is, it's in there.


Q
If there is such a provision that the Postal Service must satisfy itself of the likelihood that a participant will generate net revenue for the Postal Service, does that reduce this risk from adverse selection that you've talked about?


A
I don't think it reduces the risk that you may have an adverse selection problem.  It just says that there's a screen later that may make what is proposed not get approved because it doesn't pass that criteria because in fact it causes revenue erosion rather than net revenue increase.



I don't think that the fact that you throw in a caveat that says it's got to add to net revenue doesn't decrease the structural problem of adverse selection.


Q
It only reduces the financial consequences of that adverse selection?  Is that what you're saying?


A
No.  It wouldn't reduce the financial consequences.  It would reduce whether the proposal could actually be implemented if it had to pass that criteria.


Q
If a proposal has to pass that criteria or if an applicant has to pass that criterion, what difference does it make if that person was an adverse selector?


A
Well, if that criteria has to be passed on an applicant by applicant basis, you're right back at the asymmetric information problem that is, you know, at the beginning or what is the truth.



The fact that you rely on public information, that you rely on historical information, still doesn't establish, you know, what's there in truth and so there's sort of no way in that sense to verify it, and those who will choose the deal will be more likely to be ones who had, you know, inside information that in fact they were planning to grow.



The fact that you just put a requirement in that says everybody who participates has to add to net revenue doesn't solve the problem that in fact they might not.


Q
And they might not because they don't reveal all of their private information?  Is that what you're saying?


A
They might not because the rule that established what the threshold was isn't a perfect indicator of what their true before rates volume would be.


Q
Well, it's seldom that folks deal with perfect indicators, is it?


A
Very seldom.


Q
What you and I are really getting down to is the question of whether negotiation or meeting this requirement of providing net increase in revenue is more likely to produce correct information.  Would you agree with that?


A
In general, yes.


Q
Could you look at page 25?


A
Okay.


Q
On the bottom half of this page you start a discussion of negotiated contracts that you're familiar with.  Is that correct?


A
(Non-verbal response.)


Q
In these contracts that you're familiar with, do you recall whether a large customer of a public utility ever made threats when seeking a negotiated rate?


A
Again, I was not in on the negotiation so I can't firsthand say yes, I remember so and so threatened.



The word threat, I would just say that what is explicit in the authorizations in these different jurisdictions is a recognition that these negotiated contracts are valuable instruments to help public utilities help increasing competitive pressures, which is sort of I think might be where you're going with threats; that the customer says I need a lower rate.  Otherwise I'm going to relocate my plant outside of your jurisdiction.


Q
You've heard of that, have you?


A
Yes.


Q
Have you heard of a large customer actually negotiating a contract with a different utility within the same state and then having that go to the public utility commission for approval?


A
In the examples that I am familiar with and that I have cited in my testimony I don't believe that was the case, so to sort of be absolutely technically correct on the answer I have to say no, but I will go further to say but it would not surprise me that that happens.


Q
How can the public utility that is being victimized here determine whether a threat like that is credible or not?


A
Okay.  Well, I don't think I ever used the word victimized or anything, so I just want to make clear that's your term, not mine.



Then the establishment of whether that's credible or not is again part of the give and take of any business relationship where you have basically parties who have adversarial positions, but nevertheless they have a common desire to reach into mutually beneficial territory, which is the nature of all trade or all business interactions.


Q
In the situation where the large customer says I'm moving the plant to the state next door, the utility that loses that customer is going to lose either way after that, correct?


A
I think I know what you're asking, but could you ask that again?


Q
Once a large customer announces its intent to move, to become a non-customer, the utility is not going to be better off no matter what it does.  Is that correct?


A
I would hesitate to totally agree with that for two reasons.  One is that it's sort of what is the relevant reference case when you're saying better off, but I think if we're saying the relevant reference case is that if some alternative rate is not developed they're out of here then they'll be better off by developing the alternative rate.  I mean, that's possible.



Okay.  But, interestingly enough, there are cases where this situation arises, and it spurs innovation similar to the innovations that we might see in the Capital One NSA with a cost innovation or a more innovative pricing structure, so the fact that you started out with this so-called threat may end up with the development of a better product that is customized to this customer to where in fact their usage of the product actually goes up, and there's an overall increase even given the historic reference case, much less the alternative I'll leave the state reference case.



That's the second reason I hesitate to absolutely say it's bad news when the customer makes a threat.  Sometimes it's a wake up call and innovation kicks in, and when it's all done both parties are better off and it wouldn't have happened had not that threat initially been made.


Q
Can you give a specific example of that that you're familiar with?


A
What I can do is refer to my testimony of my description of the two-part real-time pricing programs.  Particularly I'm familiar with the ones in Georgia.  As a result of -- I mean, it's not a special contract there, but there are other special contracts that have two-part real-time pricing.



As a result, after the program was put in place the marginal price of electricity is lowered significantly so that there is enough expansion by the customer that their average price of electricity comes down significantly, but the margin to the utility or the net revenue contribution actually increases.



Because of the structure of the two-part program the original contribution is maintained, but then the lower incremental price causes a net expansion.  The customer gets a lower average price and, therefore, says okay, I won't leave the state, or okay, I won't put in self-generation capacity, but the utility at the end of it has solved their problem and ended up with more net revenue.


Q
That's a situation where the utility would have been better off if it had come up with the idea itself, isn't it?


A
It is.



MR. COSTICH:  I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Costich.



Is there any follow-up cross-examination?



MR. MAY:  Is there no other direct examination?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  No other.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. MAY:


Q
The OCA was asking you about the Callow proposal.  To the extent that you're familiar with it, he described some of the terms of it.



If you'll accept for purposes of this question, in case you're not exactly familiar with it, under the Callow proposal it would be possible to get a volume discount, even though theoretically you had zero returns of physical returns.  All of your mail was 100 percent delivered.



There is the possibility that under the Callow proposal a mailer would create no savings whatsoever to the Postal Service through the improved and savings on not having to make physical returns because there are no physical returns for this mailer.  Or, take the average case.  You'd only have a one percent return.



In that case, since it is theoretically possible that the Postal Service will have zero savings from the deal, wouldn't you say it's actually a prudential measure for the Callow proposal to bound with a 15 percent stop loss the amount of revenue leakage, which could be horrendous, if they had miscalculated the actual volume they expect from this mailer since there will be no savings, unlike the Capital One case, to help pay or offset that revenue leakage?



Viewed in that light, isn't the Callow 15 percent bounding proposal prudential?


A
I think early on in the question you asked if I would say it was prudent, and I would say no, I don't come to that conclusion.



I have not focused on either the facts or what you stipulate about the costs or the lack of cost savings because of no returned mail and that, so I did not analyze that situation at all so I can't really say that I would say that was prudent or not prudent.



Let me come back to the point of my critique of the proposal on that 15 percent bound is that by putting that 15 percent bound in there you are going from the efficiency improving declining block rate structure.  You're turning around and then going to an increasing block rate structure, which is reintroducing pricing in efficiency.  It's moving in the wrong direction as long as the block price is still above the marginal cost, which it seems to be.



That is the economic criticism is that it is an efficient structure by which the perhaps worthwhile pursuit of risk mitigation is pursued and that there are likely better ways, more efficient ways, to mitigate that risk rather than reintroducing pricing efficiency.


Q
Well, granted your testimony is that it's an inefficient pricing structure.  Nevertheless, given the possibility, the very real possibility that there will be zero savings from the Callow proposal and the great likelihood, according to your testimony, that there will be adverse selection in who utilizes this, then as a practical matter do you not have to have some bound to prevent the Postal Service from sustaining huge losses of revenue?


A
Again, the vast majority of my thinking and effort has been in analyzing the Capital One NSA.  The Callow proposal I make three comments on as far as why it has some undesirable properties, which I think we are in agreement with here, but I hesitate to go further than that because I haven't prepared to go further than that in my testimony.



MR. MAY:  That's all, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Anyone else?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Eakin, I have one brief question for you.



In your testimony you discuss some possible effects of the NSA on competitors of Capital One.  You describe a scenario in which those competitors might lose some customers to Capital One, and you respond by increasing the amount of advertising mail they send.



In a scenario where there are fewer customers who are spending more on advertising, it would seem that those competitors have been harmed.  How would you suggest that the Commission judge the extent of that harm, and how might we take that into consideration in weighing the total benefits of this NSA?



THE WITNESS:  The competitors in that scenario definitely are worse off than they were prior to the implementation of the Capital One NSA.  It is a secondary effect, but it is one that is very worthy of consideration and other regulatory bodies in similar analogous situations have also, you know, been concerned about the impact on those competitors.



The way that has commonly been used in those situations and what I in direct answer to your question here would recommend is that you look for or that similar opportunities be presented to those competitors.



I think I cover this in one of my final observations on page 30 where I say, "Other postal customers are likely to request similar NSAs," and that's the channel by which these competitors, their harms are in essence addressed.  They can come forward and request similar NSAs.



I say in that paragraph on that Point 3 that the Postal Service needs to be prepared for these requests, and if they can negotiate a deal similar to what is apparently negotiated in this case they should look forward to those requests to get a significant increase in contribution.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Koetting, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. KOETTING:  Could I just have a minute, Mr. Chairman?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'll allow you that.



(Pause.)



MR. KOETTING:  We have no redirect, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Dr. Eakin, that completes your testimony here today.  We would like to thank you very much for your contribution to our record, and you are excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you very much.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That, ladies and gentlemen, concludes the hearing today, and we now stand adjourned.



(Whereupon, at 12:50 p.m. the hearing in the above-entitled matter was concluded.)
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